Advisory Neighborhood Commission 6A

Miner Elementary School

November 13, 2008

Minutes

The meeting was convened at 7:00 PM.
Present:  Commissioners Alberti, Beatty, Fengler, Holmes, Mack, Marshall 

Absent: Commissioner Schultheiss

1. Agenda
Mr. Alberti requested that an item for the allocation of funds for the taking and transcribing of minutes be added to the Treasurer’s Report.  Mr. Fengler asked that approval of a letter on options for powering the trolley be added to New Business.  The agenda, as amended, was approved without objection.
2. Minutes

The October minutes were adopted without objection.  
3. Officers’ Reports
Treasurer
Mr. Alberti presented the Treasurer’s Report.  The opening balance of the checking account was $23, 308.03.  The savings account had an opening balance of $4,185.12, and there were two interest payments of $1.06 and $1.03, leaving a balance of $4,187.21.  The following disbursements were approved: $127.50 to Roberta Weiner for the transcription of minutes (Check #1393); $500 to Partners in Sign for ASL interpretation (Check #1394); and $147.17 to FedEx/Kinkos for copying expenses (Check#1395). The closing balance was $22,533.26.  Motion: Mr. Alberti moved/Ms. Beatty seconded a motion to approve the November Treasurer’s Report.  The report was adopted without objection.
Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Mr. Alberti seconded a motion that $600 be approved for copying for ANC materials, and that up to $60 be approved for copying for each Committee’s materials and each SMD’s materials for the next month.  The motion was adopted without objection.

Motion: Mr. Alberti moved/Mr. Fengler seconded a motion to approve the Quarterly Report for the 4th quarter of FY 08.  The motion passed without objection.
Motion: Mr. Alberti moved/Mr. Fengler seconded a motion to approve the revised FY 09 budget for ANC 6A.  The motion passed without objection.

Mr. Alberti reported that the Auditor had released the outstanding quarterly payment to the ANC.  He said he had checked with the bank, and some vendors don’t return payment checks to the bank, but record them electronically.
Motion: Mr. Alberti moved/Mr. Holmes seconded a motion to allocate up to $200 per month for the taking and transcribing of minutes.  The motion passed without objection. 
4. Single Member District Reports
Mr. Alberti reported that there have been two articles in the Voice of the Hill about the illegal construction of a third story addition to a house on Tennessee Avenue, which ignored the concerns of public safety and the impact on the neighbor’s property.  The story was reported only from the perspective of the owner and did not seek out comments from other concerned residents.
Ms. Mack announced that she had won election in two SMDs, but was keeping the one she has now.  She announced an SMD meeting at the Rosedale Rec Center on November 6th.  
Ms. Beatty reported that she held an SMD meeting, and had people to talk about the dog park.
Mr. Fengler reported on a house at 641 8th Street NE, where the owner, Paul McGonigle, is renovating his basement, and the digging out is affecting the stability of the building.  He has spoken with Nick Madjet at DCRA about condemning the building, but they couldn’t inspect the site.
He also reported an illegal trash can structure at 714 11th Street NE.  He’s working with DCRA, along with rat abatement, and with Councilmember Wells’ office.

He said he is working to get a raised crosswalk on an emergency basis at 9th and G Streets, right in front of Capitol Hill Towers.

Finally, an ABRA investigator has found several noise violations at the restaurant at the corner of H and 12th Street.  He is meeting with Councilmember Wells and others to see if it can be solved.

Mr. Marshall reported that there is a tremendous amount of noise from the construction plates in the street around the Starburst construction.  He also said that the commuter buses going into Maryland are causing damage to cars parked on their rout.
 5. Committees
Alcoholic Beverage and Licensing
Ms. Beatty reported that Joe Woo, owner of Capitol Liquors, is seeking a partial ban on the Ward 6 Single Sales moratorium, asserting that he has to continue selling spirits covered by the legislation.  Ms Beatty said that she doesn’t know whether a partial exception is possible, and she will be bringing recommendations back to the Commission.

Mr. Alberti reported that the new law has to be approved by Congress, and will go into effect in late January.

She reported that there have been no complaints about the Palace of Wonders, and there have been no posters on the street.  The Task Force will continue to monitor the situation.

The report of the Committee was accepted without objection.
Economic Development and Zoning
1118 Park Street NE

This is a request for support of a BZA application for a special exception to construct a 2nd floor addition to the rear of the residence.  Although the footprint of the house is not being increased, the special exception is required because the property is over 60% lot occupancy and has a non-conforming court.  The building is in the historic district.  The applicant has presented two letters from neighbors approving of the addition.  Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Mr. Holmes seconded a motion to accept the committee’s unanimous recommendation to support the special exception to construct a 2nd story addition at 1118 Park Street NE.  The motion passed without objection.

901-903 D Street NE
This is a request for support of a BZA application for a use variance for a property owned by the DC Federal Teachers Credit Union in an R-4 residential zone.  The Credit Union had never obtained a proper Certificate of Occupancy from DCRA and the original BZA order had lapsed.  The building was sold to the Credit Union by the City with the stipulation that it have a school-related use.  The building houses a police contact station and provides parking for the church across the street.
The Committee expressed concerns that the appearance of the building was an issue, as it had been at the original 1999 BZA hearing: the surrounding land is still covered in concrete, grates still cover the lower window, and there are still parking spaces between the front of the building and the sidewalk on public space.  Other complaints were also detailed.

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Mr. Holes seconded a motion to accept the Committee’s  recommendation that the ANC designate David Holmes or any officer as the ANC’s representative and vests in them the power to determine whether the ANC supports, opposes or holds no position in this case.  The committee recommends that the ANC direct the designated representative to oppose the application unless the applicant satisfies the following conditions:
1.  The noise produced by air conditions on the north side of the building is abated;

2.  An attractive landscaping plan should be developed that removes the pavement from the public space in the front and sides of the building;

3. The grates should be removed from the tower windows to improve the appearance of the building;

4. The chain link fence should be replaced with a more attractive alternative;

5. The variance should be renewed after 7 years to insure continued compliance with these conditions.

The motion passed without objection.

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Ms. Beatty seconded a motion to accept the Committee’s recommendation that the ANC authorize any Commissioner or member of the ED&Z Committee to participate in the rewrite on behalf of the ANC.  The motion passed without objection.
Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Mr. Holmes seconded a motion to nominate Cody Rice to be a member of the ED&Z Committee.  The motion passed without objection.

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Mr. Holmes seconded a motion to nominate Jabriel Ballentine to be a member of the ED&Z Committee.  The motion passed without objection.

Drew Ronneberg announced that the new director of vacant properties would be at the next ED&Z meeting.
The report of the ED&Z Committee was accepted without objection.

Community Outreach
The following four recommendations were voted on as a bloc:
Motion: That the ANC accept the Committee’s recommendation to defer indefinitely, consideration of the $1900 grant to the Spingarn SHS Football Booster Club for the purchase of uniform pants.
Motion:  That the ANC accept the Committee’s recommendation to continue its monthly ad in Voice of the Hill at a cost of $2,166.

Motion:  That the ANC accept the Committee’s recommendation to continue its monthly ad in the Hill Rag, and purchase an ad similar to last year’s in the Fagon Guide for a combined cost of $3,689.

Motion: that the ANC accept the Committee’s recommendation to accept the resignation of Mr. Wicks, with gratitude for his service.

The four motions passed without objection.

The report of the Community Outreach Committee was accepted without objection. 
Transportation
Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Ms. Beatty seconded a motion to accept the Transportation Committee’s recommendation to send a letter to DDOT to send a letter to DDOT regarding proposed storage container regulations.  The motion passed without objection.
Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Ms. Beatty seconded a motion to accept the Transportation Committee’s recommendation to send a letter to the H Street/Benning Road construction manager and DDOT regarding the metal street plates.  The motion passed without objection.

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Ms. Beatty seconded a motion to accept the Transportation Committee’s recommendation to authorize up to $3,000 to hire a transportation impact study expert witness for the upcoming public space and BZA hearings regarding 1400 Maryland Avenue NE.

Mr. Alberti said that $3,000 is a substantial sum of money and he would like to more about why it’s needed.  Mr. Mahmoud responded that DAG has submitted a transportation study that is heavily skewed to their perspective, which puts the ANC at a severe disadvantage, and the Commission needs an expert who can point out the holes in their presentation.  Mr. Fengler said that analyzing information can be daunting, and while the ANC has been lucky in having pro bono help, he expressed his support for the expenditure, which can be augmented with volunteer efforts.  Ms. Beatty pointed out that knowledgeable paid consultants have been important in her work with ABRA.  Mr. Alberti asked whether the hearing just affects the one property or is there a larger impact.  Mr. Fengler pointed out that the case is similar to the gas station case at H and 3rd Street.  It is, he said, central to the development of the West End, and because the site is just outside the H Street Overlay area, the implications are broader, and have an effect on the concept of a livable, walkable H Street.  Mr. Holmes pointed out that it’s a first time assault on the new Comprehensive Plan, which specifically says “no gas stations.”  The motion passed without objection

 6. Community Concerns
Forest Hayes, the Mayor’s Ward 6 Community Representative, announced that MPD was doing another All Hands On Deck weekend.  He also announced a Beat the Streets activity for youth at 4 pm on November 16th.  Finally, he said that on November 22nd, there would be a volunteer “fix-it” scheduled for the Rosedale Focus Improvement Area, and that DPW would be providing rakes and trash bags for the event.

Joe Woo, of Capitol Liquors, spoke to his need for a waiver from the Single Sales Moratorium, saying that he would have to close and would lose his house as well if he lost that source of income.  A neighbor spoke in support of his character and position.

 7. New Business
RFP for Agenda Packet Preparation
Mr. Fengler presented the RFP prepared by Mr. Schultheiss for a person to implement the monthly agenda package.  Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Mr. Marshall seconded a motion to approve the RFP as submitted.  
Motion: Mr. Alberti moved/Ms. Beatty seconded a motion to amend the RFP by removing the taking of minutes as a requirement of the job.  After discussion, the amendment failed 2-4, with Mr. Alberti and Mr. Fengler in favor. 
Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Ms. Beatty seconded a motion amend the RFP, No. 1, to read “This task will normally be done by another contractor, and will only be required on an “as need” basis.  Mr. Alberti pointed out that the funding allocation had been predicated on including the minutes.  Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Ms. Beatty seconded an amendment to approve the RFP, except for numbers 1 and 2, which should be resolved with Mr. Schultheiss.  That amendment passed 3-1-2.  Motion:  Mr. Fengler moved/Mr. Holmes seconded a motion to change the weighting so that agenda preparation has 25 points, and minutes taking has 5.  The motion passed without objection.  Finally, there was an amendment to move numbers 1 and 2 to the bottom of the list of requirements on page 9.

Motion:  Mr. Fengler moved/Ms. Beatty seconded a motion to approve the RFP as amended.  The motion passed 6-0.

Letter on Power for the H Street Trolley 
Mr. Fengler reported that there had been a meeting at the Atlas of representatives of ANC 6A, ANC 6C, the Sierra Club, ANC 5F—about 40 people in all, and it was agreed to send a letter to DDOT asking how the proposed H Street trolley will be power.  Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Mr. Holmes seconded a motion to agree to sign this proposed joint letter drafted by the Sierra Club to convene a meeting to discuss how the trolley will be powered.
Mr. Fengler reported that DDOT has already decided that it wants to hang wires, and is in a legal battle with NCPC, which says it is illegal.  The letter is written in a way to not sound as though there is already a prescribed outcome.  Mr. Holmes said that this is a form letter, but the ANC is stuck with what it’s been presented with.  Mr. Alberti asked what would happen if the ANC does not sign the letter.  Mr. Fengler reported that the ANC would give up its seat at the table.  The letter was approved 5-1, with Mr. Alberti in opposition. 
The meeting was adjourned at 8:47 p.m.
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